Eastern Kentucky University

Encompass

Occupational Therapy Doctorate Capstone Projects

Occupational Science and Occupational Therapy

2019

Heart To Heart: Educating Allied Healthcare Students and Professionals About Heart Failure

Samantha M. Barefoot Eastern Kentucky University, boyd.samantha.4@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: https://encompass.eku.edu/otdcapstones

Part of the Cardiovascular Diseases Commons, Interprofessional Education Commons, and the Occupational Therapy Commons

Recommended Citation

Barefoot, Samantha M., "Heart To Heart: Educating Allied Healthcare Students and Professionals About Heart Failure" (2019). *Occupational Therapy Doctorate Capstone Projects*. 44. https://encompass.eku.edu/otdcapstones/44

This Open Access Capstone is brought to you for free and open access by the Occupational Science and Occupational Therapy at Encompass. It has been accepted for inclusion in Occupational Therapy Doctorate Capstone Projects by an authorized administrator of Encompass. For more information, please contact Linda.Sizemore@eku.edu.

HEART TO HEART: EDUCATING ALLIED HEALTHCARE STUDENTS AND PROFESSIONALS ABOUT HEART FAILURE

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Occupational Therapy

Eastern Kentucky University College of Health Sciences Department of Occupational Science and Occupational Therapy

Samantha M. Barefoot, 2019

EASTERN KENTUCKY UNIVERSITY COLLEGE OF HEALTH SCIENCES DEPARTMENT OF OCCUPATIONAL SCIENCE AND OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY

This project, written by Samantha Barefoot under direction of Dr. Cindy Hayden, Faculty Mentor, and approved by members of the project committee, has been presented and accepted in partial fulfillment of requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY

CAPSTONE COMMITTEE

5-3-2019

Date

OTR/L, CHI ttar

Faculty Mentor

Id, TTR/h, Ph.D., Bry 3. 2019 Date

Committee Member

EASTERN KENTUCKY UNIVERSITY COLLEGE OF HEALTH SCIENCES DEPARTMENT OF OCCUPATIONAL SCIENCE AND OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY

Certification

We hereby certify that this Capstone project, submitted by Samantha M. Barefoot, conforms to acceptable standards and is fully adequate in scope and quality to fulfill the project requirement for the Doctor of Occupational Therapy degree.

Approved:

Dana Howell, PhD, OTD, OTR/L, FAOTA Program Coordinator, Doctor of Occupational Therapy

Date

leen chnerk

19

Colleen Schneck, ScD, OTR/L, FAOTA Date Chair, Department of Occupational Science and Occupational Therapy

Copyright by Samantha M. Barefoot, 2019

All Rights Reserved

Executive Summary

Background: Providing necessary education to healthcare professionals who serve individuals with heart failure (HF), which is becoming a prevalent health problem, allows for continuity of care and the promotion of disease management for this population. There is a gap in the literature regarding the benefits of

interprofessional and intraprofessional education on HF disease management training for healthcare practitioners.

Purpose: The intent of this research was to determine if providing an educational inservice to allied health care students and practitioners increased their knowledge of occupational therapy's (OT's) role with HF clients and about HF itself as a condition interfering with occupation.

Theoretical Framework: Theoretical frameworks utilized for this study included The Model of Human Occupation (MOHO), in conjunction with the Health Belief Model (HBM), to address providing appropriate education to healthcare professionals providing care to individuals with HF.

Methods: The design of this quantitative study involved collecting pre/post survey data to evaluate the knowledge of the participants about the HF population and gathering participant satisfaction data regarding the in-service. A three-hour in-service was developed covering areas of best practice management for clients with HF, OT's role is working with clients on disease self-management of HF, and the nonmedical needs of clients with HF, such as social support. Specific topics presented during the in-service included stress management/coping strategies, energy conservation/work simplification, diet, symptom recognition and management, lifestyle changes, ADL/IADL participation, medication regimen, caregiver education, physical activity, importance of social support, and patient monitoring. The researcher conducted three in-services to a local health system and an OTD program at a private university in the Southeastern U.S. in 2019. **Results:** A total of 22 healthcare practitioners and 32 allied health care students participated in the study. Data collected and analyzed based on participants' scores from the 20 question pre/post-surveys were compared as a group. Participants presurvey mean score was 55% compared to post-survey mean score of 77%. When comparing students and practitioners, students pre/post mean scores were 54.5%/70.6% and 56.8%/87.9% for practitioners. Practitioners demonstrated greater improvement in scores compared to students by 17.3%. Paired t-tests of the pre/post-surveys determined that knowledge gained by students and practitioners from participating in the educational in-service was statistically significant (p<0.05).

Conclusions: Study objectives were met and participants demonstrated increased knowledge about the importance of OT's role in disease self-management with heart failure patients and best practice management of HF. The results of the study support providing structured inter/intraprofessional education for increasing understanding of OT's role with and providing integrated care for complex clients.

Acknowledgements

There are many individuals that I would like to thank for their support and encouragement throughout my time in the OTD program. First and foremost, I would like to thank my husband, Seth Barefoot, for his continued love and support throughout this process. I do not know what I would have done if you would not have spent countless hours reviewing my paper and listening to my practice presentations. I am looking forward to our future endeavors away from the computer screen! I would also like to thank my parents, James and Ann Boyd, for instilling in me my ability to achieve anything I put my mind to. You both have always encouraged me to reach for the stars and never take no for an answer. I appreciate that more than you will ever know! Additionally, I would like to send a special thank you to my sweet dog, Tully, for always guarding the office door and keeping me company on the floor underneath my desk. You never left me alone for a single second and I appreciate you always being a calming presence.

Likewise, I would like to thank all my friends and coworkers for their continued motivation and the encouraging words they offered throughout my time in the program. I would not have been able to do this without you all.

In addition, I would like to thank my faculty mentor, Dr. Cindy Hayden, for her assistance in the development of this project. I appreciate all the extra time and effort you took to help me develop my thoughts and ideas to bring this project together. I would also like to thank my committee chair member, Dr. Melba Arnold, for her assistance to review my paper. Finally, I would like to thank all Eastern Kentucky University faculty in the post-professional occupational therapy doctorate program as I have learned much from all of you.

EASTERN KENTUCKY UNIVERSITY COLLEGE OF HEALTH SCIENCES DEPARTMENT OF OCCUPATIONAL SCIENCE AND OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY

CERTIFICATION OF AUTHORSHIP

Submitted to (Faculty Mentor's Name): Dr. Cindy Hayden Student's Name: Samantha Barefoot

Title of Submission: <u>Heart to Heart: Educating Allied Healthcare Students and</u> <u>Professionals about Heart Failure</u>

Certification of Authorship: I hereby certify that I am the author of this document and that any assistance I received in its preparation is fully acknowledged and disclosed in the document. I have also cited all sources from which I obtained data, ideas, or words that are copied directly or paraphrased in the document. Sources are properly credited according to accepted standards for professional publications. I also certify that this paper was prepared by me for this purpose.

Student's Signature:	artha Baret	pot
Date of Submission: 52	ł[19	/

Table of Contents

Section One: Nature of the Project and Problem Identification	1
Introduction	1
Abbreviated Literature Review	1
Heart Failure	1
Interprofessional Education	3
Education Regarding Heart Failure	4
Problem Statement	5
Purpose Statement	6
Project Objectives	7
Theoretical Framework	7
Significance of the Project	9
Summary1	.1
Section Two: Detailed Review of the Literature 1	2
Body of Literature Review 1	2
Role of Occupational Therapy and Health Care 1	4
Disease Management and Occupational Therapy 1	5
Occupational Therapy and Heart Failure 1	7
The Health Belief Model2	21
Conclusion	24
Section Three: Methods	25
Project Design	25
Outcome Measure	26
Setting	27
Inclusion/Exclusion Criteria2	28
Data Collection	:9
Data Analysis	0
Ethical Considerations	1
Timeline of Project Procedures	2
Section Four: Results and Discussion	4
Introduction	4
Results of Evaluation of Project Objectives	4
Quantitative Data/ Data Analysis	5

Discussion	44
Summary of Findings	50
Strengths and Limitations	50
Implications for Practice	51
Future Research	52
Summary	52
References	53
Appendix A	
Appendix B	63
Appendix C	64
Appendix D	

List of Tables

Table 1: Paired Samples Test: Pre/Post Survey	40
Table 2: Total Correct Percent Pre/Post Based on Questions	40
Table 3: Total Correct Percent (%) Pre/Post: Students vs Practitioners Based on Qu	estions
	41
Table 4: Questions Coded Based on Objectives with Percent of Correct Responses	43
Table 5: Means of Session Information and Satisfaction (rated on scale of 1-4)	44

List of Figures

Figure 1: Percentage of Participants: Based on Career/Professional Title	35
Figure 2: Percentage of Participants: Based on Highest Level of Education	36
Figure 3: Percentage of Participants: Based on Years of Experience	36
Figure 4: Percentage of Participants: Frequency of treatment with HF individuals	37
Figure 5: Percentage of Participants: HF Based on Diagnosis	38
Figure 6: Total Participants Pre/Post	38
Figure 7: Average Pre/Post: Students vs Practitioners	39
8 8	

Section One: Nature of the Project and Problem Identification

Introduction

Individuals with heart failure (HF) are complex human beings who are in dire need of guidance from their healthcare team to ensure the promotion of functional independence through meaningful occupations. Gillen (2013) stated, in his Eleanor Clarke Slagle Lecture, that our patients live complicated lives and this reflects the difficulties they face with occupations. He continued to explain "engagement in occupation requires the ability to use multiple cognitive processes, motor skills, and language skills simultaneously" (Gillen, 2013, p.647). This is exceptionally important when considering those individuals living with HF. One of the main goals of HF care is to evaluate the influence the disease has on patients' lives and their ability to cope with and manage the disease (Gustavsson & Branholm, 2003). It is also the role of occupational therapy (OT) to enable patients to return to their previous life roles and encourage their ability to cope with and manage such a chronic disease (Gustavsson & Branholm, 2003). Providing necessary education to current healthcare professionals, as well as future healthcare professionals, who may encounter individuals with HF, allows for continuity of care and the promotion of disease management for this population.

Abbreviated Literature Review

Heart Failure

Heart failure can be defined as a functional and/or structural impairment of ventricular filling or ejection of blood occurs (American Heart Association, 2017). The diagnosis of HF has increased in prevalence within the United States over the recent years. It is important to understand that disease management of HF for health care professionals and clients is complex and multifaceted. Additional interprofessional knowledge regarding proper disease management, as well as appropriate education for individuals living with HF and those who provide care to these individuals, has the potential to decrease healthcare costs while improving quality of life for increased participation in meaningful occupations. HF, which may also be diagnosed as congestive heart failure (CHF), is currently one of the largest health and social problems significantly impacting many individuals (Zamanzadeh, Howard, & Jamshidi, 2013). It is estimated that hospital admissions for HF are the most common diagnosis-related group in the United States (Aguanno & Samson, 2018). More specifically, 18% of all HF hospitalizations are readmissions most of which are within the first 30 days of discharge (Shah, Forsythe, & Murray, 2018). This is due in large part to poor management of their HF disease process and poor prognosis, both which lead to a mortality rate of 50 percent over three years (Aguanno & Samson, 2018).

The diverse etiology of HF makes it a difficult diagnosis to detect in the earlier stages, as many of the symptoms associated with HF (dyspnea, limited exercise tolerance, fluid retention, and fatigue) have the ability to overlap with other disease such as obesity, the elderly, and lung disease (Aguanno & Samson, 2018). As healthcare systems transition from service-based to value-based, ensuring that early detection and effective disease management techniques are in place will become more prevalent (Aguanno & Samson, 2018). This is of tremendous importance in limiting the cost of this disease and allowing HF patients to demonstrate knowledge of steps to manage their HF. OT can facilitate and provide education on adaptations and compensatory strategies for continued independence and in promoting the clients' ability to manage the disease as it progresses (Norberg, Boman, Lofgren, and Brannstorm, 2014).

Interprofessional Education

Not only is it important to have OT guiding individuals with HF to be successful in completing occupations, but a collaboration between various disciplines is needed to allow for success in disease management overall. Interprofessional education (IPE) between healthcare professionals becomes an integral and necessary part of patient satisfaction and success (Ripat, Wener, Dobinson, and Yamamoto, 2014). Educating and collaborating with students is equally as important. Students are the future of our healthcare profession and it is important to provide them with a well-rounded education to better prepare them for the role of being a practitioner. The provision of client-centered education, through IPE, is a collaborative way to improve patient care (Ripat, Wener, Dobinson, and Yamamoto, 2014). IPE also has the potential to improve the overall quality of healthcare, as a whole (Maree, Bresser, Yazbek, Engelbrecht, Mostert, Viviers, & Kekana, 2017).

In addition to advocating for multidisciplinary teamwork, the goal of IPE in the community is to achieve a common goal based on the needs of the patient (Maree et al, 2017). IPE demonstrates the ability to promote practitioners who are competent, collaborative, and have the ability to work as a member of a team (Maree et al, 2017). This is an important component in redesigning healthcare for improved health outcomes through interprofessional collaboration (IPC) (Bultas, Ruebling, Breitbach, & Carlson, 2016).

Finally, through increased education via IPE, individuals with HF will have increased social and emotional support throughout the healthcare process. Individuals with HF will also need social and emotional support from their peers and their personal support system to be successful in disease management. Providing social support and patient education for individuals with heart failure is essential for promoting and enhancing self-care and lifestyle

modifications. It is also important for improving quality of life for greater success at independence when dealing with this chronic disease (Jaarsma et al, 1999). Additional research has identified individuals with HF, who had a stable support system, were more likely to be accepting of their HF and resume normal activities sooner, as compared to those without support (Fry et al, 2016). Moreover, participants expressed uncertainty about the responsibilities of their healthcare team, whose responsibility it was for maintaining various aspects of their care and deemed it difficult to differentiate the variances within the healthcare systems (Fry et al, 2016). These considerations justify how this capstone project can positively impact the occupations of individuals with HF through IPE about HF and OT's role in the healthcare process of those with HF.

Education Regarding Heart Failure

The research project will provide IPE for current and future healthcare practitioners in treating individuals with HF through education and promoting the role of OT in working with this population. This project is designed to improve the knowledge of healthcare practitioners and subsequently to individuals with HF about the disease process. Educating individuals with HF about their chronic condition improves access to preventive and disability services, the ability to treat illness and disease, increase their quality of life, reduce premature death, and increase life expectancy (Healthy People, 2017). Research indicates increasing social support and participation in occupation is beneficial for individuals living with HF. Based on existing research, OT can play a role in the facilitation of this support. OT provides intervention on management strategies, as well as occupational engagement to ensure individuals maintain function, despite their poor health status associated with HF (Toole, Connolly, & Smith, 2012). An educational component that is completed through an interprofessional in-service can ensure

current and future healthcare practitioners demonstrate knowledge and understanding of disease management of HF patients. A goal for health care practitioners in HF care is to evaluate the influence the disease has on the patients' lives and their ability to cope with the disease. It is in the realm of OT practice to enable patients to return to their previous life roles and encourage their ability to manage and cope with such a chronic disease (Gustavsson & Branholm, 2003).

With OT having the skillset for explaining the role of OT with HF clients, it is appropriate for the IPE session to be founded in an OT model/frame of reference. The education in-service provided to current and future healthcare practitioners will utilize the Model of Human Occupation (MOHO) in its service delivery. MOHO "seeks to explain how occupation is motivated, patterned, and performed" (Model of Human Occupation, 2013). This is determined based on four components: volition, habituation, performance capacity, and environmental contexts (Model of Human Occupation, 2013). MOHO provided the framework in understanding how volition, habituation, and performance capacity can impact an individual's ability to perform occupations (Larsson-Lund & Nyman, 2017).

Problem Statement

There is an apparent gap in the literature regarding the benefits of IPE on HF disease management training for health practitioners by OT. The researcher completed an extensive search of the literature utilizing various search engines which includes but is not limited to; EBSCO host (academic search complete, medline, CINAHL, and Cochrane), google scholar, and library express. Search words included but were not limited to; "occupational therapy and HF", "occupational therapy and IPE", "occupational therapy and client education", "IPE and HF", "occupational therapy and disease management", "IPE and disease management", "HF education", and "HF education and occupational therapy". There were no articles found which specifically addressed OT's educating healthcare professionals regarding OT's role in educating HF clients in disease management and social support. Therefore, providing education to those who service individuals with HF is an essential method for promoting and enhancing self-care and lifestyle modifications. In addition, patient education for individuals with HF improves quality of life. Thus, promoting greater success at independence when dealing with this chronic disease (Jaarsma et al (1999).

The issue addressed in this capstone project was providing education to current and future healthcare practitioners who will potentially encounter the HF patient population to address the lack of client education and social support seen in individuals with HF. Through providing education and skills to healthcare practitioners, it will reciprocally address the lack of education and skills individuals with HF exhibit in their ability to manage their disease process. This ability then impedes independence in both meaningful occupations, as well as quality of life for individuals with HF. Finally, management of individuals with HF not only needs to be completed by those healthcare practitioners that work in healthcare systems, but also by those who work in the community to ensure continuity of care (Glogowska et al, 2008). This will ensure limited interruption of daily roles due to the lack of education.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this study is to provide education for current and future healthcare practitioners of OT's role for individuals with HF and the importance of increasing support and education for this population. The intent of this capstone project was to determine if providing an education in-service will increase knowledge of OT's role with HF clients and about HF itself as a condition interfering with occupation.

Project Objectives

- Does participation in an educational in-service increased the knowledge of allied health care practitioners and students about the importance of OTs role in disease selfmanagement with HF patients?
- 2) Do participants demonstrate an increased knowledge in best practice management of heart failure as evidenced through responses from pre/post-presentation surveys?
- 3) Do participants demonstrate improved confidence in ability to focus on non-medical needs of those with heart failure such as personal and social support, transportation, patient engagement, and access to outside resources?

Theoretical Framework

MOHO, in conjunction with the Health Belief Model (HBM), will be the guiding theory/frame of reference for the development of the educational in-service for the identified participants. The theoretical framework can increase or decrease one's functional independence when providing intervention to individuals with HF. MOHO provides the framework in understanding how volition, habituation, and performance capacity can impact an individual's ability to perform occupations (Larsson-Lund & Nyman, 2017). Moreover, "all human occupation arises out of an innate, spontaneous tendency of the human system-the urge to explore and master the environment" (Kielhofner & Burke, 1980, p. 573). The structure and content are organized into two steps: (1) developing a conceptual framework from open systems, and (2) specifying conceptual content to describe the structure and function of the system (Kielhofner & Burke, 1980, p. 581). MOHO is correlated into two parts/subsystems that drives occupational performance based on volition, habituation, and performance capacity of the individuals that related upon in the model. The volitional subsystem reinforces personal

causation, valued goals, and interests. The habitual subsystem identifies internalized roles and habits and the performance capability subsystem looks at skills needed to perform occupations (Kielhofner & Burke, 1980). For purpose of this project, it will be the practitioners who encounter individuals with HF to consider the driving forces in the environment to promote participation and eliminate oppression based on MOHO.

The HBM adds an additional level of structure when providing education to current and future health care professionals. This, in turn, will improve students' and practitioners' ability to provide education and support to individuals with HF. Moreover, this model was one of the original health behavioral change models that was developed in the 1950's (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2005). Health motivation and client beliefs are the focus of this change theory while incorporating how problem behaviors will influence health concerns specific to prevent, screen for, and control illness (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2005). The HBM expresses six concepts in designing health behavior changes for clients. These concepts include:

- 1. Perceived susceptibility (beliefs of getting a condition),
- 2. Perceived severity (beliefs of the seriousness of the condition),
- 3. Perceived benefits (beliefs of effectiveness of taking action against the condition),
- 4. Perceived barriers (beliefs about the cost (material and psychological) associated with the condition),
- 5. Cues to action ("readiness for change"), and
- Self-efficacy (confidence in one's ability to take action against the condition) (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2005).

HBM in conjunction providing appropriate health education and the use of MOHO is used in the development of this Capstone Project.

Significance of the Project

The completion of IPE in-services will allow current and future healthcare practitioners to recognize the need to provide encouragement and education to individuals with HF. It may also help those affected with HF indirectly to increase management of their disease and decrease any potential negative impact(s) on the healthcare system. The project, as mentioned above, will be grounded in OT theory and shall provide educational information about the disease, the process of HF, and the importance of participation in occupation. The in-services for allied health students and practitioners will be focused on facilitating and reinforcing the promotion of health and well-being, from a public health standpoint.

This project is directly related to the HP 2030 objectives to eliminate health disparities and promote leadership across multiple sectors for improvement in health and well-being of all (Healthy People. 2018). Furthermore, this capstone demonstrates a relation to the American Occupational Therapy Association's (AOTA) Centennial Vision and their 2025 Vision. AOTA's 2025 vision states that "occupational therapy maximizes health, well-being, and quality of life for all people, populations, and communities through effective solutions that facilitate participation in everyday living" (American Occupational Therapy Association, 2017). This project may indirectly allow for increased health, well-being, and quality of life for individuals with HF. Through the educational in-services being provided in this capstone project participants will be able to offer effective solutions for HF patients which will facilitate participation in everyday living. This is extremely important because OT can facilitate collaboration and motivate action on HF at the national, state, and community levels. By doing so, OT can help improve the U.S. HF population by facilitating access to better health services. Specifically completing this capstone project will educate healthcare professionals to recognize the need for continuity of care within healthcare systems for this population. Also, completion of the capstone will provide the researcher with the tools to education and advocate about HF, thereby equipping the research with the skills needed to address health disparities in this population.

There is evidence OT can facilitate collaboration and motive action, regarding those individuals who are underserved, to improve the health of the U.S. population and assist organizations in the effective distribution of resources (Braveman and Suarez-Balcazar, 2009). Additionally, based on the health disparities patients are encountering, the research will provide an opportunity to advocate for the needs of individuals with HF. Moreover, OT taking a more active role to "promote the importance of occupations on health and provide leadership on improving public health" is beneficial to the profession (Bass-Haugen, 2009, p.33).

Facilitating collaboration and motivating action from a national, state, and community level improve community-centered healthcare for HF clients. To follow a community-centered method, OT "needs to approach the community holistically, exploring all aspects of the community and its members" (Doll, 2010, p. 148). OT practitioners can assume many roles through academic partnerships and collaborations with the community (Doll 2010). Providing an educational in-service to increase knowledge of OT's role with individuals with HF can better serve this population. Through the project, individuals may indirectly gain access to health services and health education they had previously been unable to receive. Community resources may not be available to those individuals with HF limiting access to health services. This further hinders and alienates HF individuals from being able to effectively manage and slow their disease process, resulting in rising healthcare costs for the U.S. population.

Moreover, this project may generate changes to the physical and social conditions that individuals with HF are currently facing based on the lack of support and education being provided to them. AOTA's Centennial Vision and Executive Summary is working towards the goal of ensuring OT practitioners are consciously promoting "occupational therapy's practice of enabling people to improve their physical and mental health, secure well-being, and enjoy a higher quality of life through preventing and overcoming obstacles to participation in the activities they value" (American Occupational Therapy Association, 2007). Based on this, the project will address many of those needs mentioned in AOTA's Centennial Vision and Executive Summary. This will be evident through health promotion education, providing resources, and through education provided to the practitioners which can later give individuals with HF the skills to have an active voice in overcoming the obstacles limiting their participation in occupations.

Summary

In summary, development and implementation of this project to promote IPE for students and healthcare practitioners on individuals with HF will not only benefit health services but can also promote the role of OT within this population. OT can effectively address the lack of education and support for those with HF. With increased disease management comes the ability for these individuals to have increased quality of life, health, and well-being.

Section Two: Detailed Review of the Literature

The diagnosis of HF has shown an increase in prevalence within the United States over the recent years. It is important to understand disease management of HF is complex and multifaceted. Learning more about how disease management and appropriate education for individuals living with HF, and those who provide care to these individuals, has the potential to decreased healthcare costs and improve quality of life for increased participation in meaningful occupations. This literature review will discuss HF as a disease, the role of OT and health care, disease management and OT, OT and HF, support related to HF, MOHO and HBM as frames of reference, and the effectiveness of IPE.

Body of Literature Review

Heart Failure

HF, which may also be diagnosed as congestive heart failure (CHF), is one of the largest health and social problems significantly impacting many individuals (Zamanzadeh, Howard, & Jamshidi, 2013). Nearly 6,000,000 people are living with HF to date and there are more than 550,000 new cases diagnosed each year (Zamanzadeh, Howard, & Jamshidi, 2013). There are online HF disease management programs through the American Heart Association which aid and assist individuals in maintaining a healthy lifestyle, despite the poor prognosis of this disease. These HF disease management programs are implemented to help reduce mortality, hospital readmissions, improve quality of life, and increase cost savings (Jaarsma et al., 2008). Additionally, it is also evident the nature and severity of HF is correlative to the individuals' knowledge, participation, and cooperation in their health management (Zamanzadeh, Valizadeh, Howard, & Jamshidi, 2013).

The most common diagnosis-related group for hospital admissions is HF in the United States (Aguanno & Samson, 2018). More specifically, 18% of all HF hospitalizations are readmissions especially within the first 30 days of discharge (Shah, Forsythe, & Murray, 2018). This is due in large part to poor management of their disease process and the poor prognosis, leading to a mortality rate of 50 percent over three years (Aguanno & Samson, 2018). Due to the prevalence of this chronic disease, the yearly costs for healthcare services and medication for this population is said to be an estimated \$32 billion and expenditure is almost \$3 trillion, based just on hospital admissions and readmissions alone (Shah, Forsythe, & Murray, 2018). Additionally, those numbers are projected to triple by 2030 (Aguanno & Samson, 2018).

With the etiology of HF being diverse, it makes it a difficult diagnosis to detect in the earlier stages as many of the symptoms associated with HF (dyspnea, limited exercise tolerance, fluid retention, and fatigue) have the ability to overlap with other disease such as obesity, the elderly, and lung disease (Aguanno & Samson, 2018). As healthcare systems transition from service-based to value-based, ensuring early detection and effective disease management techniques are in place will become ever more prevalent (Aguanno & Samson, 2018). This is of immense importance in limiting the cost of this disease and allowing HF patients to demonstrate knowledge of managing their HF.

The management of HF is complex and is noted to involve several steps. Outpatient treatment for HF can include all of the following: initial laboratory evaluations, documented measurement of the left ventricle function, body weight, blood pressure, clinical symptoms of volume overload, evaluation of activity level, educating patients on disease management and health-related changes, and ensuring that patients are treated with evidence-based therapy (Mosalpuria, Agarwal, Yaemsiri, Pierre-Louis, Saba, Alvarez, & Russell, 2014). All of these

clinical steps allow for better disease management and prolonged quality of life for individuals diagnosed and living with HF. An estimated \$17 billion of healthcare costs for this population may be preventable and there is a great need to address poor coordination of services, medical nonadherence, and inadequate access to services (Shah, Forsythe, & Murray, 2018).

Role of Occupational Therapy and Health Care

With changes taking place in the healthcare system it provides the opportunity for OT to demonstrate their unique value to blend practice and medicine in meeting the needs of our society (Lamb, 2016). Within health care, it is OT's role to provide patient, provider, and caregiver education, promote physical function, promote ADL/IADL participation, encourage positive disease management, and assist in reduction of unnecessary healthcare costs (Moyers & Metzler, 2014). Moreover, OT's role is to ease human suffering and improve participation in the activities that make life worth living (Clark, 2012). Additionally, OT demonstrates the ability to provide innovation in relation to health care to create value and implement new ideas for positive influence on the individuals we serve (Lamb, 2018).

The federal government has initiated programs to improve health care to decrease costs, which is commonly known as the Triple Aim perspective (Robinson, Fisher, & Broussard, 2016). The triple aim initiative is to decrease of health care costs, while the quality of care improves and is more cost-effective while meeting the needs of all Americans (Robinson, Fisher, & Broussard, 2016). OT can assist in fulling the Triple Aim initiative of health care through use of OT's principles, education, practice, approach, and perspective offering benefits for coordination of patient health care (Robinson, Fisher, & Broussard, 2016).

Furthermore, OT can promote improvement in health and lifestyle through consideration of the context and situations of individuals' everyday lives (Robinson, Fisher, & Broussard,

2016). Additionally, no other health profession comprehensively addresses concerns such as daily living activities, issues of independence, lifestyle choices, social activities, time management, public transportation, and community reintegration. OT also includes assessment and treatment intervention in driving, social participation, work, and education for clients with chronic disease (Robinson, Fisher, Broussard, 2016).

Disease Management and Occupational Therapy

In 2015, the Centers of Disease Control and Prevention reported that 86% of all health care costs went into serving individuals with chronic diseases (Lamb, 2016). OT is able to educate individuals with chronic diseases to provide value in disease management to promote positive habits and rituals to decrease health risks (Lamb, 2016). OT has an essential role in the ability to nurture disease management in individuals with chronic conditions (Leland, Fogelberg, Halle, & Mroz, 2017). It is critical, as the shift in health care moves to self-management of disease, for OT to provide value of OT's knowledge, skills, and precepts cane be used to improve health for individuals with chronic conditions cost effectively (Leland et al, 2017). Moreover, findings from the literature with current policy have promoted preventive measures for delivering optimal care to individuals with chronic conditions through focusing on self-management (Leland et al., 2017).

In relation to disease management, OT can enable improvements in adherence to medication management to promote current health care reform. OT demonstrate the skills to address common causes of medication non-adherence that impedes disease management for individuals (Schwartz & Smith, 2017). In addition to adherence to medication management, OT can promote fatigue management for individuals with chronic diseases to improve self-efficacy,

quality of life, and energy conservation behaviors for this population (Van Heest, Mogush, & Mathiowetz, 2017).

People with chronic conditions have difficulty with their health promotion, maintenance, and management interventions (Berger, Escher, Mengle, & Sullivan, 2018). However, OT practitioners are important members of the healthcare team to promote self-management for individuals with chronic conditions to improve clinical outcomes (Berger et al, 2018). Selfmanagement is one instrument to promote health in the context of chronic disease. Selfmanagement extends from individuals' engagement in medical behaviors to coping with participation restrictions, and the emotional aspects of living with disease (Stern, 2018).

Despite the emphasis on the importance of disease management, the clinical outcomes remain poor for individuals with chronic conditions due to the lack of communication between healthcare providers. Healthcare systems are not well structured to provide disease management education effectively (Leland et al., 2017). OT practitioners can act as members of the care team in the disease management process. This would enhance outcomes from an occupational performance perspective as compared to the typical medical approach (Leland et al, 2017). Furthermore, early identification and occupational engagement for individuals with chronic conditions can have a positive impact on the healthcare system (Roberts & Robinson, 2014). Patients with conditions that place them at high risk for readmissions are in need of demonstrating the ability for early identification of symptoms while combining education on disease management/risk-reduction (Roberts & Robinson, 2014).

OT has the ability to provide services across the continuum of care to enable people to live life to the fullest through promotion of disease management while minimizing illness, injury, and disability (Roberts & Robinson, 2014). Teaching self-management is a key element in promoting successful disease management to enable positive outcomes for patients to manage their daily activities (Roberts & Robinson, 2014). Finally, OT principles are suitable with selfmanagement support that incorporates both self and support. Self and support empower individuals to embrace personal definitions of health to promote the profession being grounded in client-centered practice and recognizes the knowledge of individuals in living their lives (Stern, 2018).

Occupational Therapy and Heart Failure

A goal for HF care is to evaluate the influence the disease has on the patients' lives and their ability to cope with the disease (Gustavsson & Branholm, 2003). It is the role of OT to enable patients to return to their previous life roles and encourage their ability to manage and cope with such a chronic disease (Gustavsson & Branholm, 2003). OT can provide education on adaptations and compensatory strategies for continued independence and facilitate the clients' ability to adapt to the disease as it progresses (Norberg, Boman, Lofgren, & Brannstorm, 2014).

Additionally, individuals with HF have psychological and other influences that contribute to their occupational performance. These include but are not limited to; redefining an active life, awareness of one's impaired body, realizing one's limited activity ability, striving to preserve an active life, focusing on meaningful activities, and changing vs. not changing habits and roles. More specifically the ability of individuals with HF to plan activities and balance the degree of effort, limiting, organizing, and rationalizing activities, adjusting activities to today's abilities, and using technology and adapting the environment can improve occupational performance (Norberg et al., 2013).

Individuals with HF are noted to be more dependent with activities of daily living (ADLs) and instrumental activities of daily living (IADLs) based on their ability for self-

management of their disease process (Norberg, Boman, & Lofgren, 2008). OT is well versed to provide education on the importance of ADL/IADL participation and incorporation of energy conservation techniques. Furthermore, OT can provide appropriate adaptation of tasks, use of assistive technology, and occupational modifications, for success in their ability to manage their disease effectively to limit dependency (Norberg, Boman, & Lofgren, 2008).

Support and Heart Failure

When serving the community, OT "needs to approach the community holistically, exploring all aspects of the community and its members" (Doll, 2010, p. 148). Moreover, "OT practitioners can play many roles in community partnerships through academic-community partnerships, community coalition membership, advisory board membership, nonprofit board membership, or simply as a member of the community" (Doll, 2010, p. 172). Community intervention allows OT practitioners the opportunities to meet the societal changes to healthcare of health literacy and self-management of their illness (Piskur, 2013). Through community intervention strategies, OT practitioners allow the clients to demonstrate self-management of making their own decisions and management of their situation through technology, modifications, adaptations, and easy access to support group (Piskur, 2013). This research project can promote the importance of partnerships within our community.

In addition to community support, increased social participation is considered beneficial to the health and well-being of a person. With current societal and health changes, there is a need for individuals to demonstrate self-management, which is completed through increased social participation defined as "a person's involvement in life situations" (Piskur, 2013, p.3). Based on this, societal changes encourage OT to enable increased social support and participation for individuals dealing with illness and/or disease (Piskur, 2013). To increase social

participation through the community setting allows the opportunity for clients to demonstrate effective self-management of their disease (Piskur, 2013).

Research indicates increasing social support and participation in occupation is beneficial for individuals living with HF. Based on existing research, not only does OT play a role in the facilitation of social support, but OT can provide intervention on management strategies (Toole, Connolly, & Smith, 2012). Occupational engagement ensures individuals maintain function, despite poor health status associated with HF (Toole, Connolly, & Smith, 2012). Decreased occupational engagement is a social problem affecting individuals who are diagnosed with this chronic disease (Perez-Garcia, Olivian, & Bover, 2012). The presence of low social support is associated with increased mortality and morbidity among HF patients (Perez-Garcia, Olivian, & Bover, 2013). Furthermore, HF patients with "adequate support for dealing with their illness may help alleviate their depression and may facilitate a more proactive stance with regard to healthy lifestyles and adherence to clinical recommendations" (Perez-Garcia, Olivian, & Bover, 2013, p. 102).

Providing support and patient education for individuals with HF are essential methods for promoting and enhancing self-care and lifestyle modifications. Education and support can improve quality of life with greater success at independence when dealing with this chronic disease (Jaarsma et al., 1999). Research has identified individuals with HF who had a stable support system were more likely to be accepting of their HF and resume normal activities sooner, as compared to those without support. In the study, participants expressed uncertainty about the responsibilities of their healthcare team for maintaining various aspects of their care and deemed it difficult to differentiate the variances within the healthcare systems (Fry et al, 2016). Such considerations are why this capstone project can positively impact the infrastructure and allow

success with this population. Finally, an OT led self-management program for HF clients is effective in active participation and leads to improvement in their health-related quality of life. Outcomes are improved for individuals with multi-morbidity by increasing self-management of their disease process and improved participation in ADLs/IADLs based on increased social participation (Garvey et al., 2015).

The Model of Human Occupation

The education in-service provided to the identified participants utilized MOHO in its service delivery. MOHO "seeks to explain how occupation is motivated, patterned, and performed" (Model of Human Occupation, 2013). This is determined based on four components: volition, habituation, performance capacity, and environmental contexts (Model of Human Occupation, 2013). These components were addressed in the foundation of the in-service itself. Program outcomes and sustainability were also addressed within this program model.

Occupation is an essential concept as both a means and as an end in OT practice (Larsson-Lund & Nyman, 2017). The International Classification of Functioning, Disability and Health (ICF) defines participation as being involved, included, or engaged in or having access to needed resources (Larson-Lund & Nyman, 2017). Moreover, the importance of utilizing a frame of reference/model in OT practice to promote validity within the profession is important to promote the established policies and procedures. Additionally, MOHO and its effectiveness towards occupational participation and engagement in occupation were highly significant to this capstone. Both concepts are important for health policy and to ensure practitioners are not limiting access to healthcare in client populations (Larsson-Lund & Nyman, 2017).

The Health Belief Model

The second model, the HBM, provides an opportunity to explore how health care providers and their behaviors influence patient perceptions in relation to treatment and patient involvement (Bishop, Baker, Boyle, & MacKinnon, 2014). When examining self-efficacy, in the HBM, if an individual does not have confidence to pursue action or prevent harm then he/she are unlikely to make behavior changes (Bishop et al., 2014). Moreover, the HBM offers selfefficacy to be used for a wide variety of patient populations (Jones, Smith, & Llewellyn, 2012). HBM demonstrated the ability to improve health care adherence and achieved statistically significant improvements in adherence through studies using health-professional-led interventions (Jones, Smith, & Llewellyn, 2012). HBM has provided health-promotion intervention as well as, prevention of disease (Jones, Smith, & Llewellyn, 2012). Finally, HBM has been effective in explaining the factors that affect individuals' health behaviors, how they act to keep their illness under control, and what motivates or prevents the patient's treatment (Cal & Bahar, 2018).

Interprofessional Education

Multidisciplinary team management of individuals with HF can bridge the gap between primary and tertiary care, which could ultimately minimize the worries of affected patients and provide the social support needed (Gu, Ma, Zhou, & Xia, 2016). The World Health Organization (WHO) recognizes the importance of IPE as a basic and necessary tenant for successful care of patients (Olenick, Allen, & Smego, 2010). Additionally, IPE promotes quality care and relies heavily on interprofessional communication and team approach for person-centered care. The goal of IPE is to "develop competencies of role clarity, communication, team functioning, and person-centered care to serve as a foundation for a collaborative workforce" (Salfi, 2017, p. 297). This instructional strategy can be used not only in academic setting, but in clinical settings as well. IPE allows for increased communication skills and cultivates clinical reasoning skills to promote a team-based approach to care. IPE also promotes knowledge of roles and responsibilities to clearly articulate professional skills related to establishing common goals based on ethical person-centered care (Salfi, 2017). IPE is important for access to health care and resources for meaningful and purposeful occupational performance. Access to healthcare and purposeful occupational performance is important to incorporate into IPE in relation to clients that are provided services to achieve positive outcomes from illness (DiZazzo-Miller, 2015). Additionally, education and training for both the patient and the available family caregivers is necessary to ensure successful therapeutic outcomes, which can be initiated and performed through a multidisciplinary team approach (DiZazzo-Miller, 2015).

Related to IPE, utilization of a multidisciplinary team for disease management, that emphasizes self-management and patient education is associated with enhancing a person's ability to manage their HF successfully (Norberg, Boman, & Lofgren, 2008). An interprofessional team approach for individuals with HF, which emphasized education over a 6month period, decreased number of hospital readmissions for individuals with HF based on a pre- and post-test analysis (Shah, Forsythe, & Murray, 2018). Moreover, there was a correlation of interprofessional care to reduction of readmissions, improved patient-provider satisfaction/relationship, and decreased cost for individuals with HF (Shah, Forsythe, & Murray, 2018). IPE among healthcare professionals is an integral part of patient satisfaction and success. Educating and collaborating with students is equally as important. Students will be the future of our healthcare profession and it is important to provide them with a well-rounded education to better prepare them for the role of being a practitioner. Providing client-centered education through IPE for healthcare students and practitioners is a collaborative way to improving patient care (Ripat, Wener, Dobinson, & Yamamoto, 2014). Moreover, IPE has the potential to improve quality of healthcare (Maree, Bresser, Yazbek, Engelbrecht, Mostert, Viviers, & Kekana, 2017).

In addition to advocating for multidisciplinary teamwork, the goal of IPE in the community is to achieve a common goal based on the needs of the patient (Maree et al, 2017). IPE demonstrates the ability to promote practitioners who are competent, collaborative, and ability to work as a member of a team (Maree et al., 2017). An important component in redesigning healthcare for improved health outcomes is through interprofessional collaboration (IPC) (Bultas, Ruebling, Breitbach, & Carlson, 2016). IPE allows students' the opportunity to look at a task from the perspective of their own profession, as well as other professions to improve client outcomes (Hallin, Kiessling, Waldner, & Henriksson, 2009). Finally, IPE is an effective means to increase clinical collaboration and competence (Hallin, Kiessling, Waldner, & Henriksson, 2009).

In relation to IPE and multidisciplinary care, major goals of clinical competence revolve around education, improved function, facilitating a prompt and safe environment, and improved patient-centered management (Bean & Edmonds, 2017). Client education is a major component of everyday health care practice and theories of adult education should be the foundation of client education (DeCleene & Ridway, 2013). Additionally, it is important to consider, adults are self-directed learners in many aspects of their lives and their learning must focus on developing competency as compared to simply absorbing the content that is provided to them (Shea, 2015). Changes in healthcare and a growing focus on wellness programs and community-based practice are challenging OT to utilize educational strategies for larger groups outside of traditional practice areas (DeCleene & Ridgway, 2013). Moreover, as OT moves beyond its first 100 years, it can reasonably be expected that interprofessional practice and education will become a mainstream method for solving the complex health care needs of individuals and targeted populations (Atchison & Suarez, 2017)

Conclusion

In conclusion, research has indicated that HF is growing in prevalence and becoming an epidemic in the United States. Research has also indicated the need to an increase education to better provide care to these individuals via promotion of disease management. Themes noted in the research provide an understanding of the importance of IPE for continuity of care, as well as, evidence to show education and support has a positive influence on individuals with HF. With limited research being completed on the effectiveness of disease management and individuals with HF through an OT lens, it is in OT's best interest to establish a role within this practice area. OT's scope of treatment is vast and holistic in nature. Therefore, it is essential for OT to utilize this understanding in helping the HF patient population through promotion of education to the identified participants.

Additionally, research indicates a need for this capstone project. Research has shown there is a growing need for the incorporation of IPE to healthcare practitioners to ensure permanence of care. This interprofessional educational in-service provided to healthcare students and practitioners support education about HF and successful disease management. As a result, the goal of the capstone project is to fulfill the need of further education of those practitioners who provide care to individuals with HF. The research aims to demonstrate evidence that providing education to healthcare professionals on disease management for individuals with HF can promote knowledge of best practice and continuity of care.

Section Three: Methods

Project Design

This quantitative study will address OT's role in increasing knowledge on educational points for this disease through dissemination of educational materials in an in-service. The design of the study involves collecting demographic data, collecting pre and post survey information to evaluate the knowledge of the participants about the HF population, and gathering participant satisfaction following the study. More specifically, the study was completed through educational in-services to encourage best practice in HF disease management and social support. The educational in-service allows for modifications and improvements to be made to increase the knowledge base of those in attendance.

The intent of the in-services is to increase the participants' ability to provide sound patient education and validate OT's role with the HF population. The goal of the capstone project is to allow for beneficial modifications, resulting in the improvement of care provided to HF patients and allowing for the provision of better healthcare to individuals with HF. Modifications and improvements will be more readily ascertainable upon the completion of the in-service and variations made according to the findings. Possible modifications include, but are not limited to, improved awareness of health condition, improved knowledge to provide clientcentered care, improved ability to encourage participation in meaningful occupations for individuals with HF, and improved care across the continuum of care. These modifications can promote the ability to provide more informative care but will also allow healthcare practitioners to better advocate and allow for improvements in disease management for this population.

Based on evidence found by the researcher, an educational in-service via PowerPoint was created to provide current and appropriate education about HF to the participants. Various topics
were discussed and included: stress management/coping strategies, energy conservation/work simplification, diet, symptom recognition and management, lifestyle changes, ADL/IADL participation, medication regimen, caregiver education, physical activity/exercise, importance of social support, and patient monitoring. Each of the topics discussed provided unique education on information to be disseminated, to the target population following the educational in-service. Each topic has specific educational points to increase the congruency for educating individuals with HF to ensure continuity of care.

An Institutional Review Board (IRB) application was submitted to Eastern Kentucky University by the researcher on December 9, 2018. IRB approval was then granted on January 14, 2019. The researcher completed two educational in-services prior to a third being requested through Cape Fear Valley Health System (CFVHS). Therefore, the researcher completed and submitted an IRB form revision on February 2, 2019. This revision was then approved on February 6, 2019 to which a final educational in-service was then completed. Following the completion of the educational in-services, the researcher entered the data from all pre/post questionnaires to an excel spreadsheet and participants were given identification based on participants' codes listed on questionnaires.

Outcome Measure

The outcome measure for this capstone project was a participant-reported outcome based on a pre- and post-test questionnaire developed by the researcher. This questionnaire was developed, based on research from Aguannon and Samson (2018) and Mosalpuria et al. (2018), following critical appraisal of evidence found in the completion of the literature review. The questionnaire had 20 structured inquiries based on the educational in-service. The questions for the outcome measure were multiple choice analysis and a participant satisfaction survey. Additionally, the outcome measure had questions specific to ensure objectives of the capstone project were met. Moreover, the outcome measure developed provided validity and reliability to measure the impact of the educational in-service provided to the participants.

Appendix A provides information and consent to the participants along with development of the participants' unique unidentifiable code. Appendix B depicts the pre-survey questionnaire in relation to demographics gathered of the participants, while Appendix C disseminates the multiple-choice questions regarding public knowledge of the research topic to be completed before and after the educational in-service. Finally, Appendix D discloses the survey questions for the participants to rate the in-service and presenter based on personal satisfaction.

Setting

The setting of the capstone project was at a private university and a health care system in southeastern United States. This researcher partnered with CFVHS and the OT Program at Methodist University in Fayetteville, North Carolina. The private university offers over 80 undergraduate degrees and six graduate programs (Methodist University, n.d.). The university has approximately 2,300 students enrolled, including 300 graduate students (Methodist University, n.d.). Additionally, the health care system provides care to patients across the continuum of care. This is evidenced through employment of healthcare practitioners in the acute care hospital (600 beds), the rehabilitation hospital (78 beds), the long-term acute care hospital (66 beds), and various outpatient clinics (6 clinics) (Cape Fear Valley Health, n.d.). The healthcare system, specifically the rehabilitation department (occupational therapists, occupational therapy assistants, physical therapists, physical therapy assistants, speech-language pathologists, therapy aides), employees approximately 120 individuals (Cape Fear Valley Health, n.d.). The leading vision of CFVHS is improving the quality of every life we touch, in every way

(Cape Fear Valley Health, n.d.). CFVHS vision aligns with the need for improved knowledge when providing care for individuals with HF. Moreover, CFVHS demonstrates values of patient-centeredness, integrity, cultural diversity, innovation, teamwork, and accountability (Cape Fear Valley Health, n.d.).

As noted, the researcher also partnered with the OT Program at Methodist University in Fayetteville, North Carolina. Methodist University's Doctorate of OT program promotes "delivering the most contemporary, high-quality educational experience to train future practitioners that are compassionate and ethical leaders who will engage, enrich, and empower the lives and communities they serve" (Gronski, n.d.). The researcher's current place of employment and Methodist University have a working relationship and therefore the researcher reached out to the OTD program director. Per discussion with the director of the OTD program at Methodist University, first year OTD students were selected to participate in the education inservice. The in-service was disseminated to the students in their second semester of the program and was provided outside normal class times. Therefore, it was discussed, however not confirmed, the director offered extra credit for students to attend. Per discussion above, the inservice met the needs based on the vision and values within the healthcare system and the OT program at a university level.

Inclusion/Exclusion Criteria

Participation for the project was open to healthcare practitioners within the health care system and students enrolled in allied healthcare fields. Inclusion criteria for the capstone project were healthcare professionals within the CFVHS and students enrolled in the allied health programs who volunteered to participate. Exclusion criteria were determined to be healthcare professionals that work outside the CFVHS and students enrolled outside allied health programs. Voluntary enrollment was determined by the participants agreeing to the consent information attached to presurvey content (Appendix A).

Data Collection

Prior to and following the completion of the educational in-services, data was gathered through pre- and post-test questionnaires completed by participants. The researcher gathered information regarding the effectiveness of the in-service and clinical knowledge gained to better provide services to individuals with HF. In addition, prior to completion of the in-service, initial demographic data was collected (Appendix B). This data collected identified participants' career/credentials, gender, level of education, and level of experience with individuals with HF as a primary or secondary diagnosis. Moreover, prior to dissemination of the educational inservice, participants completed a pre-questionnaire (Appendix C) with multiple choice questions regarding knowledge of HF, OT's role with HF, and information regarding support for individuals with HF. Following the completion of the in-service, participants completed the same multiple-choice questionnaire, as depicted above. In addition, participants completed a Likert-type survey (Appendix D) which gathered information related to satisfaction of the content provided during the in-service presentation. These questions included but were not limited to; effectiveness of the in-service, correlation to educational information and increased confidence in providing services, factors that influenced participation in the in-service, adequacy and satiety of educational session, limitations to participation and providing care to this patient population, positives of the in-service, and constructive feedback.

The researcher provided participants with informed consent forms to review based on their voluntary commitment and given to each participant to develop their unique code. The researcher then distributed the pre-test questionnaires to the participants to be completed prior to the in-service start. Following the completion of the questionnaires, the researcher completed the two-hour educational in-services as depicted through a PowerPoint presentation as noted above in project design. Once the in-services were completed, the researcher answered any final questions and distributed post-test questionnaires and surveys for the participants to complete. Upon the completion of both the pre- and post-test questionnaires and surveys, the researcher had separate manila envelopes in which the participants anonymously placed their questionnaires.

Data Analysis

Following the collection of data, the data was inputted and analyzed via Microsoft Excel Spreadsheet. Data that was analyzed and interpreted was then saved in the spreadsheet for completion of this capstone. Validity and reliability of data analysis was completed through figure checking with paper questionnaires to ensure accuracy with data. Data coding was completed to input the appropriate responses from the participants which correlated with their unique and individualized code (Appendix A). Data checking was completed, to ensure accuracy of data inputted, through researcher checking against raw data for missing and/or out-of-range values. The researcher then performed data cleaning to ensure consistency with the data inputted prior to statistical analysis by comparing data inputted in the excel spreadsheet against the raw data found on the questionnaires. Data analysis was performed based on inferential statistics for quantitative data.

Paired *t*-tests were utilized to measure the analytics of the pre/post questionnaires administered to the participants. Paired t-tests were selected as they compare the means from a single group of participants at two different points in time (Taylor 2017). Additionally, paired *t*-tests are typically reported through not only the comparison of the means but also by the

significance value (Taylor 2017), which is important when evaluating the effectiveness of the inservices provided.

Ethical Considerations

The researcher identified ethical considerations that were accounted for during the completion of this project. Prior to conducting the capstone, the researcher analyzed AOTA's Code of Ethics to ensure all rules and regulations set forth by the governing institute for OT research were abided by. Moreover, the researcher sought approval through the IRB of Eastern Kentucky University as noted in project design. Following the completion of the educational inservices, the researcher inputted data from all pre/post questionnaires and participants were given identification based on participants number listed on questionnaires. The researcher gained local permission through a letter of support with CFVHS, Methodist University, and gained permission from the participants before beginning the educational in-service. Once the project began, the researcher verified the exploration was beneficial to the participants by ensured nonmaleficence, to refrain from actions which may cause harm, as well as disclosed the purpose of the study to each participant (Occupational Therapy Code of Ethics, 2015). Additionally, the researcher took into consideration cultural context for all participants and met fidelity with each individual participant by treating them with respect, fairness, and integrity (Occupational Therapy Code of Ethics, 2015).

During the data collection process, the researcher gained trust and ensure all participants received the same treatment during the in-service. The researcher avoided any misunderstandings by fully disclosing the purpose of the capstone and how the data was to be utilized. Moreover, the researcher identified potential power imbalances, avoided leading questions, and withheld sharing personal impressions of the participants. In addition, prior to completing the educational in-services, participants reviewed an informed consent form to ensure voluntary participation in the project (Appendix A). Once the data was analyzed, the researcher accurately reported the data and recorded any positive and/or contrary findings, all while respecting the privacy and anonymity of the participants. These steps were taken to account for ethical considerations that arose during the research process.

Timeline of Project Procedures

Following obtaining letters of support from CFVHS, Methodist University, and the IRB, the researcher conducted three educational in-services two at CFVHS and one other at Methodist University. The educational in-services took place in the OT/PT gym at Cape Fear Valley Rehabilitation Center (CFVRC) located at 1638 Owen Drive Fayetteville, North Carolina 28304, at Methodist University located at 5400 Ramsey Street Fayetteville, North Carolina 28311, and at the Long-Term Acute Care Hospital within the CFVHS located at 150 Robeson Street Fayetteville, North Carolina 28301 in January and February 2019. Data was collected and analyzed as noted previously. Following the data collection and analysis process, the results and entirety of the research project was then disseminated to individuals at Eastern Kentucky University for the completion of the Doctorate of Occupational Therapy (OTD) Program in May 2019.

November 2018	Obtaining Letters of Support from CFVHS				
	and Methodist University				
November 2018	Development of Pre/Post Questionnaires				
December 2018 to January 2019	Approval from IRB				
December 2018 to January 2019	Sending Letter to Potential Participants				
January 2019 to February 2019	Obtaining Informed Consent Prior to In-				
	services				
January 2019 to February 2019	Completing Pre-In-service Questionnaire				
January 2019 to February 2019	Completing Educational In-services at				
	CFVRC and Methodist University				

In summary, the timeline for project procedures are as follows:

January 2019 to February 2019	Complete Post-In-Service Questionnaire
February-March 2019	Performing Data Analysis and Determining
	Results of Research
March-May 2019	Creating and Disseminating Capstone
	Dissertation to Obtain Doctorate of
	Occupational Therapy (OTD)

Section Four: Results and Discussion

Introduction

The desired outcome of this capstone project was to provide education to current and future healthcare practitioners of the importance of OT's role in working with individuals with HF. This was completed through three educational in-services targeted to healthcare students and healthcare practitioners. Methodist University students and CFVHS practitioners in Fayetteville, North Carolina were provided educational in-services on OT's role for serving individuals with HF. Pre- and post-surveys were administered to determine the effectiveness of the in-service. The initial in-service was provided to Methodist University on January 29, 2019 where 29 students participated in the educational in-service. The in-services at CFVHS, considered both interprofessional and intraprofessional education, were provided on January 31, 2019 and February 11, 2019 to a total of 22 healthcare practitioners and three students.

Results of Evaluation of Project Objectives

The project objectives for this capstone study were as follows:

- Does participation in an educational in-service increased the knowledge of allied health care practitioners and students about the importance of OTs role in disease self-management with HF patients?
- 2) Do participants demonstrate an increased knowledge in best practice management of heart failure as evidenced through responses from pre/postpresentation surveys?
- 3) Do participants demonstrate improved confidence in ability to focus on nonmedical needs of those with heart failure such as personal and social support, transportation, patient engagement, and access to outside resources?

Quantitative Data/ Data Analysis

Descriptive data was collected on the demographics of the participants, including professional status, level of education, and years of experience. As noted in Figure 1, demographics for the participants (n=51) were divided into nine OTs, four OTAs, twenty-nine OTD/S, four PTs, two PTAs, two OTA/S, and one DPT/S.



Figure 1: Percentage of Participants: Based on Career/Professional Title

Regarding level of education for the participants, four reported having an Associate

degree, thirty-one reported having a Bachelor's degree, six reported having a Doctorate degree,

and one reported having an Army Certificate, as depicted in Figure 2.



Figure 2: Percentage of Participants: Based on Highest Level of Education

Of those participants, thirty-two were students, two had one year or less of experience, eight reported had two to five years of experience, two had six to ten years of experience, and seven with ten years or more of experience in their field of practice, as seen in figure three . Of the fifty-one participants, forty-nine were female and two were male.

Figure 3: Percentage of Participants: Based on Years of Experience



Additional descriptive data collected consisted of how frequently participants treated clients with a HF diagnosis and if the client's HF diagnosis was a primary or secondary diagnosis. As noted in Figure 4, frequency of treatment that is provided for individuals with HF ranged from two providing treatment daily, nine providing treatment weekly, seven providing treatment monthly, and thirty-three being unsure of the frequency of their treatment for this patient population.



Figure 4: Percentage of Participants: Frequency of treatment with HF individuals

Finally, of those individuals receiving HF treatment from participants, seventeen sought to provide treatment for HF as the primary diagnosis, twenty-six provided treatment of HF as a secondary diagnosis, and eight participants did not report whether they provided treatment for these individuals based on a primary or secondary diagnosis as shown in Figure 5.





Participants' scores from the 20 question pre- and post-surveys (Appendix C) were compared as a group. Pre-survey scores means were 55.00% regarding participants understanding of professional knowledge in relation to HF. Post-survey scores were 77.00% with a noted increase of 21.66% for percentage of correct responses from pre- and post-surveys as noted in Figure 6.



Figure 6: Total Participants Pre/Post

Students' pre/post score means were 54.53%/70.62% and score means were

56.84%/87.89% for practitioners as depicted in Figure 7. Based on the results in Figure 7, both students and practitioners gain knowledge during the educational in-services. Practitioners, however, demonstrated an overall increase in percent of correct responses from pre- to post-survey of 31.05% as compared to students who increased their percent of correct responses by only 16.09%. When comparing students versus practitioners, practitioners demonstrated greater improvement in pretest/posttest differences by 17.27%.



Figure 7: Average Pre/Post: Students vs Practitioners

A paired *t*-test was completed to analyze the pre-and post-survey scores to determine statistical significance of changes in the scores after participants engaged in the Heart to Heart in-service. As noted in Table 1, paired *t*-tests of the pre- and post-surveys determined that the professional in-service provided to future and current practitioners was statistically significant (p<0.05). A *t*-test comparing the differences between the practitioner and student group was statically significant (p=0.00005).

Paired				95%	Of the			
Difference				Confidence	difference			
				Interval				
	Mean	Std.	Std.	Lower	Upper	t	df	Sig. (2
		Deviation	Error					tailed)
			Mean					
Pair 1 pre-	-21.67	41.51	2.03	-25.75	-17.58	-10.66	50	.000
post								

Table 1: Paired Samples Test: Pre/Post Survey

Based on analysis performed for total correct responses of the 20 individual questions, participants showed overall improvement in ability to correctly answer the multiple-choice questions following dissemination of information during the educational in-service as noted in Table 2. Apart from two questions in red (Q7, Q19), participants showed an overall increase in percentage of correct responses as seen in Table 2. For question 7, participants showed a decrease in knowledge related to various ways to increase social support for individuals with HF. Additionally, for question 19, participants' scores were the same pre/post test related to what multidisciplinary team management can achieve for this population.

Table 2: Total Correct Percent Pre/Post Based on Questions

Question	Correct Pre-	Correct Post-	Difference
1	68.63	100	31.37
2	86.27	100	13.73
3	84.31	100	15.69
4	35.29	70.59	35.30
5	19.60	86.27	66.67
6	64.0	70.59	6.59

7	96.08	74.51	-21.57
8	5.88	74.51	68.63
9	17.65	86.27	68.62
10	49.02	94.12	45.10
11	17.65	33.33	15.68
12	84.31	94.12	9.81
13	17.65	50.98	33.33
14	82.35	84.31	1.96
15	98.04	100	1.96
16	82.35	94.12	11.77
17	45.10	54.90	9.80
18	94.12	96.08	1.96
19	9.80	9.80	0
20	50.98	66.67	1.96

As depicted in Table 3, practitioners demonstrated an overall increase in ability to correctly respond to multiple choice questions following the educational in-service as compared to students.

Table 3:	Total Co	orrect Perce	ent (%) P	re/Post: S	tudents vs	Practitioners	Based on	Questions
----------	----------	--------------	-----------	------------	------------	---------------	----------	-----------

Question	Students	Students	Diff.	Practitioners	Practitioners	Diff.	Practitioners
	Pre-	Post-		Pre-	Post-		vs. Students
							Diff.
1	65.63	100	34.37	73.68	100	26.32	8.05 (S)
2	81.25	100	18.75	94.74	100	5.26	13.49 (S)
3	81.25	100	18.75	89.47	100	10.53	8.22 (S)
4	43.75	68.75	25	21.05	73.68	52.63	27.63 (P)
5	15.63	84.38	68.75	26.32	89.47	63.15	5.60 (S)

6	56.25	53.13	-3.12	73.68	100	26.32	29.44 (P)
7	96.88	62.50	-36.38	94.74	94.74	0	-36.38 (S)
8	6.25	62.50	56.25	5.26	94.74	89.48	33.28 (P)
9	15.63	84.38	68.75	21.05	89.47	68.42	0.33 (S)
10	59.38	90.63	31.25	31.56	100	68.44	37.29 (P)
11	15.63	15.63	0	21.05	63.16	42.11	42.11 (P)
12	81.25	93.75	12.5	89.47	94.74	5.27	7.23 (S)
13	15.63	25.00	9.37	21.05	94.74	73.69	64.32 (P)
14	84.38	78.13	-6.25	78.95	94.74	15.79	22.04 (P)
15	96.88	100	3.12	100	100	0	3.12 (S)
16	78.13	90.63	12.5	89.47	100	10.53	1.97 (S)
17	50.00	40.63	-9.37	36.84	78.95	42.11	51.48 (P)
18	90.63	93.75	3.12	100	100	0	3.12 (S)
19	1.25	6.25	5	15.19	5.26	-9.93	14.93 (S)
20	50.00	56.25	6.25	52.63	84.21	31.58	25.33 (P)
Total	50.53	70.31	15.93	56.81	87.90	31.09	18.13 (P)

Table 4 shows percentage of correct responses based on questions being coded specifically to the three research objectives of 1) disease management and HF, 2) best practice management and HF, and 3) nonmedical needs in relation to HF. This table illustrates students and practitioners achieved an increase in ability to correctly answer questions for pre/post survey scores, for all three correlative research objectives of increasing knowledge regarding HF.

Objectives	Students Pre-	Students Post-	Diff.	Practitioners Pre-	Practitioners Post-	Diff.	Total Pre-	Total Post-	Diff.
Disease Management (Qs. 4,5,6,7, 8,9,10)	42.0%	72.3%	+30.3%	39.1%	91.7%	+52.6%	40.5%	82.0%	+41.5%
Best Management (Qs 1,2,3, 17,19,20)	54.9%	67.1%	+12.2%	60.4%	78.1%	+17.6%	57.7%	72.6%	+14.9%
Nonmedical Needs (Qs 11,12, 13,14,15, 16,18)	66.1%	70.6%	+4.5%	71.4%	92.5%	+21.0%	68.8%	81.5%	+12.8%

 Table 4: Questions Coded Based on Objectives with Percent of Correct Responses

After the Heart to Heart in-service, session information and satisfaction regarding the inservice was rated on a scale of one to four. Likert-scale ratings were as follows; 1= Not Helpful, 2=Minimally Helpful, 3=Moderately Helpful, and 4=Very Helpful. As depicted in Table 5, participants reported a mean of 3.94 regarding the presenter's knowledge on the topic, 3.92 when rating the helpfulness of the handouts provided during the in-service, 3.92 was the mean for the knowledge provided being pertinent to clinical practice, 3.90 when reporting the helpfulness of the information presented during the in-service, a mean of 3.90 regarding the education being helpful in providing increased knowledge of OT's role for individuals with HF, 3.84 was reported by participants in their ability to provide care for individuals with HF based on the information presented during the in-service, 3.71 reported as a mean for the in-service providing increased knowledge of OT's role in leading community support groups, and finally a mean of 3.69 was reported regarding participants incorporating information from the in-service into their daily practice.

Торіс	Mean
Presenter's knowledge on the topic	3.94
Helpfulness of handouts	3.92
Knowledge provided being pertinent to clinical practice	3.92
Helpfulness of information	3.90
Education provided increased knowledge of OT's role and HF	3.90
Ability to provide care of individuals with HF following in-service based on information provided	3.84
In-service provided increased knowledge of OT's role and community support groups	3.71
Likelihood of incorporating information into daily practice	3.69

Table 5: Means of Session Information and Satisfaction (rated on scale of 1-4)

Discussion

Based on the results from the study, the educational in-service on OT's role in working with clients with HF provided to current and future healthcare practitioners met the three research objectives. Pre-test and post-test scores demonstrated participation in the educational in-service increased the knowledge of the allied health participants about the importance of OT's role in disease self-management with HF patients and best practice management of HF significance. The results indicated the importance of educating OTs/OTAs and other healthcare professionals about clients with HF. IPE assists with client-centered education which purposefully fosters mutual understanding between disciplines and professions (Coidakis-Barrs & Patchell, 2019). Having a mutual understanding of the needs of the HF clients OT's serve allows for best practice amongst various healthcare practitioners who work with those with this chronic condition.

Practitioners demonstrated the ability to perform better by 17.27% as compared to the students on the post- survey following the in-service. Practitioners have the clinical expertise of providing patient care which allows for them to demonstrate clinical reasoning skills (O'Brien & McNeil, 2013), where the students lack these skills which could have added to the difference in percentages. In relation to providing education to individuals who serve HF clients, awareness of and knowledge for IPE can lead to better collaboration among healthcare teams and better outcomes for those clients (Lalani & Gibbs, 2018).

Conversely, there were two questions in which participants did not show improvement. The question which participates showed negative improvement was related to various ways to increase social support for individuals with HF. Additionally, the question which participants showed no improvement was related to what multidisciplinary team management can achieve for this population. This could be due to the questions being worded poorly by the researcher. Another reason the participants may not have shown improvement on these questions could be because the researcher did not spend sufficient time on these topics during the educational inservices.

In analyzing objective one, based on scores presented from pre- and post-surveys, there was an overall increase of 14.93% for participants in demonstrating increased knowledge in best practice management of HF. More specifically, students showed an increase of 12.22% while practitioners showed a 17.64% improvement following the educational in-service to answer the questions related to best practice. This provides the participants with skills to have a better understanding of when HF occurs, the most common type of HF, and how to successful provided education to not only those individuals but also other members of the healthcare team.

45

Current literature regarding IPE highlights utilization of a multidisciplinary team for disease management, that emphasizes self-management and patient education and is associated with enhancing a person's ability to manage their HF successfully (Norberg, Boman, & Lofgren, 2008). As presented in allied health practice research, an interprofessional team approach for individuals with HF, which emphasized education over a six-month period, decreased number of hospital readmissions for individuals with HF based on a pre- and post-test analysis (Shah, Forsythe, & Murray, 2018). This article also found, there is a correlation of interprofessional care to reduction of readmissions, improved patient-provider satisfaction/relationship, and decreased cost for individuals with HF (Shah, Forsythe, & Murray, 2018). Completing this capstone project by providing education to current and future healthcare practitioners suggests the ability to improve patient outcomes as represented in the literature. IPE is the basis for interprofessional collaboration in healthcare (Felix, Bode, Giesler, Heinzmann, Krüger, & Straub, 2016). The ability to work as an interprofessional team with various disciplines as a student will hopefully increase one's ability to work as an interprofessional team to collaborate effectively when they become a practitioner (Felix et al., 2016). Based on this, there is a connection between IPE and interprofessional healthcare when providing care to individuals with HF. Interprofessional healthcare and education need not only focus on the medical needs of this client population but also the knowledge and ability to address non-medical needs as well. It is evident within research that OT enables improvement in adherence to disease management to promote current health care reform (Leland et al., 2017).

When reflecting on objective two, as depicted in Figure 4, the frequency of treatment provided for individuals with HF had thirty-three participants being unsure of the frequency of their treatment for this patient population. Thirty two students completed the survey, so an

assumption can be made that the students may not have treated clients with a HF diagnosis yet. With having an increase in frequency of providing treatment to HF individuals, it is important to ensure healthcare practitioners are providing accurate education across the continuum of healthcare professions for best practice. As noted, nearly half of the participants expressed serving individuals with HF as a secondary diagnosis. Despite this, it remains important for the students and practitioners to be aware of appropriate education to understand the impact the heart disease may have on therapy intervention, such as precautions and contraindications. Even as a secondary diagnosis, HF influences clients' occupational performance (Norbeg et al., 2013). These include but are not limited to; redefining an active life, aware of one's impaired body, realizing one's limited activity ability, striving to preserve an active life, focusing on meaningful activities, and changing vs. not changing habits and roles. More specifically the ability of individuals with HF to plan activities and balance the degree of effort, limiting, organizing, and rationalizing activities, adjusting activities to today's abilities, and using technology and adapting the environment can improve occupational performance (Norberg et al., 2013) allows for best practice management of HF. These influences are crucial to consider when providing education to healthcare practitioners, so they are targeted when providing patient education.

For objective three, participants demonstrated an improved confidence in ability to focus on non-medical needs of those with HF such as personal and social support, transportation, patient engagement, and access to outside resources through increasing their scores following the educational in-service. This is indicated in the improved performance of pre-/post- survey scores from 68.76% to 81.52% on questions related to the areas of nonmedical needs. Being able to provide appropriate education and address nonmedical needs with this client population can promote preventive medicine and hopefully delineate individuals from having poor disease management. Findings from the literature have promoted preventive measures for delivering optimal care to individuals with chronic conditions through focusing on self-management (Leland et al, 2017). OT's demonstrate the skills to address common causes of non-adherence that impedes disease management for individuals (Schwartz & Smith, 2017).

Increasing current and future healthcare practitioners' knowledge of OT's role for individuals with HF has the potential to increase the length of time individuals with HF can maintain their functional independence. Research shows that individuals with HF are more independent with ADLs and IADLs based on their ability for self-management of their disease process (Norberg, Boman, & Lofgren, 2008). OT is able to provide education on the importance of ADL/IADL participation and incorporation of energy conservation techniques. Furthermore, OT can provide appropriate adaptation of tasks, use of assistive technology, and occupational modifications, as noted above, for success in their ability to manage their disease effectively to limit dependency (Norberg, Boman, & Lofgren, 2008).

The effectiveness of this information, through the educational in-services, demonstrate the overall above average rating for participant satisfaction of the educational components provided by the researcher. Based on Table 5, participants rated the presenter's knowledge on the topic very high, 3.94 out of 4, which potentially contributed to the participants ability to increase their overall scores on the post-test following the educational in-service. Additionally, participants rated highly, 3.92, on the helpfulness of handouts and the knowledge being provided pertinent to clinical practice. This could have also had a contributing factor to higher post-test scores as the participants were able to follow along effectively during the in-services and found the knowledge relatable to their current practice, which shows the benefits of provided education to healthcare students and professionals. Finally, participants expressed their agreement with the information being helpful and that the education provided increased their knowledge of OT's role and HF as they rated these questions at a 3.90. By effectively providing interprofessional and intraprofessional education and increasing knowledge of OT with specific client populations it demonstrates not only that OT practitioners can be effective as part of an interdisciplinary team, but also have the ability to be leaders in the profession.

OT can provide a leadership role in working with individuals with HF, as well as educating others about influences that contribute to their occupational performance. These include but are not limited to; redefining an active life, aware of one's impaired body, realizing one's limited activity ability, striving to preserve an active life, focusing on meaningful activities, and changing vs. not changing habits and roles (Norberg et al., 2013). More specifically the ability of individuals with HF to plan activities and balance the degree of effort, limiting, organizing, and rationalizing activities, adjusting activities to today's abilities, and using technology and adapting the environment can improve occupational performance (Norberg et al., 2013). With the IPE in-service results indicating statistical significance in increasing knowledge of the participants about providing education and support for HF individuals, OT's ability to provide education for healthcare practitioners. To adequately, appropriately, and consistently provide education and support the HF population, healthcare practitioners' knowledge could potentially decrease the negative effects this disease has on the individuals living with HF. Continuity of care and effective education for this population has the potential to decreased poor self-management that is currently present amongst individuals with HF. OT's taking leadership in educating other allied health students and practitioners about OT's role in working with HF clients can ultimately improve the overall healthcare that individuals with HF receive.

Summary of Findings

This capstone project was to provide education for current and future healthcare practitioners of the important of OT's role for individuals with HF. A quantitative analysis of the data reveals that project objectives were met. Raw mean scores of the participants' pre-survey scores were 55.39% while post-survey raw means were 77.06% with an increased percentage of 21.66% from pre- and post-survey scores. Based on these findings, the educational in-service provided to the participants was deemed effective in increasing knowledge of disease management for individuals with HF, demonstrating OT's role for individuals with HF, and the importance of providing various types of nonmedical support for individuals with HF to successfully manage their disease.

Strengths and Limitations

A strength of the project was the structure of the educational in-services to disseminate the information to the participants through appropriate and accurate HF information. There were no studies in the literature of OT's educating OT/OTA/PT/OTA students and health care professionals about OT's role in work with clients with HF on disease management. The researcher has identified emerging trends for a leadership role in OT's educating other allied health students and professionals about providing care to individuals with HF.

Conversely, limitations are noted to be a small sample size and limited variance between the demographics of the participants based on gender, years of experience, and level of education. The lack of evidence related to OT and HF presents limited guidance to this study. An additional limitation is scheduling conflicts limited variety of students from allied health care fields. This limitation was also present with in-services provided at CFVHS as not all practitioners were able to attend due to scheduling conflicts.

Implications for Practice

This capstone project identifies the need to provide education to healthcare practitioners about OT's role in working with individuals with HF. The capstone aligned with Healthy People 2030 objectives to eliminate health disparities while promoting leadership across multiple sectors for improvement in health and well-being of all (Healthy People, 2018). The project and educational in-services that were disseminated demonstrate a connection to the American Occupational Therapy Association's (AOTA) Centennial Vision and their 2025 Vision. AOTA's 2025 vision states that "occupational therapy maximizes health, well-being, and quality of life for all people, populations, and communities through effective solutions that facilitate participation in everyday living" (American Occupational Therapy Association, 2017). Allied health practitioners and students, such as OT's and PT's, can have a better understanding of OT's role in working with the HF population. Other health care students and practitioners also gained a better understanding of OT's role in health care overall based on this capstone.

OT's can be leaders in the process of educating other healthcare professionals about individuals with HF and the availability of education and support for HF clients and their loved ones. Being a transformational leader with this population can promote the ability of other practitioners to advocate for the common good for clients to be successful in their own disease management. Through transformational leadership, current and future practitioners will move towards higher standards of responsibility (Northouse, 2015) which is essential in providing influential and effective patient education. Through providing HF education to current and future practitioners, practitioners will then be able to disseminate the information in a way that is more understandable and appropriate to the HF clients whom they are serving. Providing appropriate education to the populations we serve allows for improved continuity of care across healthcare systems, which can lower cost and improves patient outcomes.

Future Research

There is still much to learn about OT's role in relation to assisting with HF education both from an interprofessional, intraprofessional, and a client perspective. Until more specific evidence is presented on OT's role in disease management of HF, educating other health care professionals on OT's role in health care, and the ability for OT's to provide support to individuals with HF, the HF population will continue to be underserved. Important areas for future research include defining and evaluating OT's role in effective disease management education for clients and offering support from a social and community standpoint to individuals with HF and their families/caregivers.

Performing research to allow for better articulation of the need for OT within health care in general and more specifically our role for individuals with HF is important. Many opportunities exist for the OT profession in this area of practice. There is limited evidence on our effectiveness to assist individuals with HF in promoting participation in meaningful occupations through effective disease management. In moving forward, with more research in these areas, OT will be better delineated, thus having the potential to improve health delivery for the individuals with we serve.

Summary

This capstone project aimed to provide education for current and future healthcare practitioners of the importance of OT's role for individuals with HF. The results from the study support providing structured interprofessional and intraprofessional education to current and future healthcare practitioners to allow for increased understanding and ability to provide care for individuals with HF.

References

- Aguanno, J. & Samson, L. (2018). Diagnosis and management of patient with heart failure. *Medical Laboratory Observer*, 6-12.
- American Heart Association. (2017, May 31). Types of Heart Failure. Retrieved from https://www.heart.org/en/health-topics/heart-failure/what-is-heart-failure/types-of-heart-failure.
- American Occupational Therapy Association. (2017). Vision 2025. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 71, 7103420010. https://doi.org/10.5014/ajot.2017.713002.
- American Occupational Therapy Association. (2007). AOTA's centennial vision and executive summary. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 61, 613-614.
- Atchison, B.J, & Suarez, M.A. (2017). Interprofessional practice and education: Multiple lenses bring a sharper focus. *The Open Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 5(3), 1-3.

- Bass-Haugen, J.D. (2009). Health disparities: Examination of evidence relevant for occupational therapy. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 63, 24-34.
- Bean, A., & Edmonds, C. (2017). Effectiveness of a multidisciplinary rehabilitation program following shoulder injury. *The Open Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 5, 3 1-13.
- Berger, S., Escher, A., Mengle, E., & Sullivan, N. (2018). Effectiveness of health promotion, management, and maintenance, intervention within the scope of occupational therapy for community-dwelling older adults: A systematic review. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 72, 7204190010. <u>https://doi.org/10.5014/ajot.2018.030346</u>.
- Bishop, A. C., Baker, G. R., Boyle, T. A., & MacKinnon, N. J. (2015). Using the Health Belief
 Model to explain patient involvement in patient safety. *Health Expectations*, 18(6), 3019–3033. https://doi.org/10.1111/hex.12286.
- Braveman, B., & Suarez-Balcazar, Y. (2009). Social justice and resource utilization in a community-based organization: A case illustration of the role of the occupational therapist. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 63, 13-23.
- Bultas, M.W., Ruebling, I., Breitbach, A., & Carlson, J. (2016). Views of the united states healthcare system: Findings from documentary analysis of an interprofessional education course. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 30(6), 762-768.
- Cape Fear Valley Health. (n.d.). Mission, vision & values | about us | Cape Fear Valley Health | Fayetteville, NC & Ft. Bragg. Retrieved from http://www.capefearvalley.com/about/mission.html.
- Clark, F. (2012). Beyond high definition: Attitude and evidence bringing OT in HD-3D(presidential address). *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 66, 644-651.

- Clark, H.B., Ichinose, C.K., Meseck-Bushery, S., Perez, K.R., Hall, M.S., Gibertini, M., & Crowe, T. (1992). Peer support group for adolescents with chronic illness. *Children's Health Care*, 20(4), 233-238.
- Coidakis-Barrs, C., & Patchell, A. (2019). Close the Divide. *TD: Talent Development*, 73(4), 32. Retrieved from http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&AuthType=ip,shib&db=f5h&AN=135 634663&site=eds-live&scope=site.
- DeCleene, K.E., & Ridgway, A.J. (2013). Therapists as educators: The importance of client education in occupational therapy. *The Open Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 1,4, 1-19.
- DeZazzo-Miller, R. (2015). Spinal cord injury induced by gun shot wounds: Implications for occupational therapy. *The Open Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 3, 1, 1-13.
- Doll, J. (2010). *Program development and grant writing in occupational therapy: Making the connection*. Sudbury, MA: Jones and Bartlett Publishers.
- Felix, S., Bode, N., Giesler, M., Heinzmann, A., Krüger, M., & Straub, C. (2016). Self-perceived attitudes toward interprofessional collaboration and interprofessional education among different health care professionals in pediatrics. *GMS Journal for Medical Education*, 33(2), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.3205/zma001016.
- Forsyth, K., & Kviz, F. J. (2017). Survey research. In R.R. Taylor (Ed.), *Research in occupational therapy*: Methods of inquiry for enhancing practice (pp. 375-393).
 Philadelphia: F. A. Davis.
- Fry, M., McLachlan, S., Purdy, S., Sanders, T., Kadam, U.T., & Chew-Graham, C.A. (2016).The implications of living with heart failure; The impact on everyday life, family support,

co-morbidities, and access to healthcare; A secondary qualitative analysis. *BMC Family Practice*, 17, 1-8. Doi: 10.1186/s 12875-016-0537-5.

- Garvey, J., Connolly, D., Boland, F., & Smith, S.M. (2015). OPTIMAL, an occupational therapy led self-management support programme for people with multimorbidity in primary care: A randomized controlled trial. *BMC Family Practice*, 16 (59), 1-11.
- Glogowska, M., Simmonds, R., McLachlan, S., Cramer, H., Sanders, T., Johnson, R., ... Purdy, S. (2015). Managing patients with heart failure: A qualitative study of multidisciplinary teams with specialist heart failure nurses. *Annals of Family Medicine*, 13(5), 466–471. <u>https://doi.org/10.1370/afm.1845</u>.
- Gronski, M. P. (n.d.). Doctor of Occupational Therapy (OTD). Retrieved from http://methodist.edu/academics/programs/otd.
- Gu, M., Ma, Y., Zhou, T., Xia, Y. (2016). Evaluation of a community health services center based intervention program for managing chronic heart failure. *Balkan Med J*, 33, 45-51.
- Gustavsson, A., Branholm, I.B. (2003). Experienced health, life satisfaction, sense of coherence, and coping resources in individuals living with heart failure. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 10, 138-143.
- Hallin, K, Kiessling, A., Waldner, A., & Henriksson, P. (2009). Active interprofessional education in a patient based setting increases perceived collaborative and professional competence. *Medical Teacher*, 31, 151-157.
- Healthy People 2020. (2017, August 25). Leading health indicators: Access to health services. Retrieved from <u>https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/leading-health-indicators/2020-lhi-topics/Access-to-Health-Services.</u>

Healthy People 2030 Framework. (2018, November). Retrieved from https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/About-Healthy-People/Development-Healthy-People-2030/Framework.

- Henriksson, A., Arestedt, K., Benzein, E., Ternestedt, B.M., & Andershed, B. (2012). Effects of a support group programme for patients with life-threatening illness during ongoing palliative care. *Palliative Medicine*, 27 (3), 257-264.
- Jaarsma, T., Halfens, R., Huijer Abu-Saad, H., Dracup, H., Gorgels, T., Van Ree, J., & Stappers, J. (1999). Effects of education and support on self-care and resource utilization in patients with heart failure. *The European Heart Journal*, 20, 673-682.
- Jaarsma, T., Van Der Wal, M.H.L., Lesman-Leegte, I., Luttik, M.L., Hogenhuis, J., Veeger, N.J.,...Van Veldhuisen, D.J. (2008). Effect of moderate or intensive disease management program on outcome in patients with heart failure. *Arch Intern Med*, 168(3), 316-324.
- Jones, C. J., Smith, H., & Llewellyn, C. (2014). Evaluating the effectiveness of health belief model interventions in improving adherence: a systematic review. *Health Psychology Review*, 8(3), 253–269. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17437199.2013.802623</u>.
- Kielhofner, G. & Burke, J.P. (1980). A model of human occupation, part I. Conceptual framework and content. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 34 (9), 572-581.
- Lalani, K. H., & Gibbs, D. L. (2018). Relevance of Interprofessional Education for HIM Professionals. *Journal of AHIMA*, 89(10), 18–23. Retrieved from http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&AuthType=ip,shib&db=ccm&AN=132 280039&site=eds-live&scope=site.

- Lamb, A.J. (2016). The power of authenticity (Inaugural Presidential Address). American Journal of Occupational Therapy, 70, 7006130010. https://dx.doi.org/10.15014/ajot.2016.7006002.
- Lamb, A.J. (2018). InnOvaTe (presidential address). American Journal of Occupational Therapy, 72, 7206104010.
- Larsson-Lund, M. & Nyman, A. (2017). Participation and occupation in occupational therapy models of practice: A discussion of possibilities and challenges. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 24 (6), 393-397.
- Leland, N.E., Fogelberg, D.J., Halle, A.D., & Mroz, T.M. (2017). Occupational therapy and management of multiple chronic conditions in the context of health care reform. American Journal of Occupational Therapy, 71, 7101090010.
- Maree, C., Bresser, P., Yazbek, M., Engelbrecht, L., Mostert, K., Viviers, C., & Kekana M.
 (2017). Designing interprofessional modules for undergraduate healthcare learners.
 African Journal of Health Professions Education, 9(4), 185-188.
- Model of Human Occupation. (2013). Introduction to MOHO. Model of human occupation theory and application. Retrieved from: http://www.cade.uic.edu/moho/resources/about.aspx.
- Mosalpuria, K., Agarwal, S.K., Yaemsiri, S., Pierre-Louis, B., Saba, S., Alvarez, R., & Russell,
 S.D. (2014). Outpatient management of heart failure in the united states, 2006-2008. *Texas Heart Institute Journal*, 41(3), 253-261.
- Moyers, P.A. & Metzler, C.A. (2014). Health policy perspectives- Interprofessional collaborative practice in care coordination. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 68, 500-505. http://dx.doi.org/10.5014/ajot.2014.685002.

- Norberg, E.B., Boman, K., & Logren, B. (2008). Activities of daily living for old persons in primary healthcare with chronic heart failure. *The Authors Journal Compilation*, 22, 203-210.
- Norberg, E.B., Boman, K., Lofgren, B., & Brannstrom, M. (2014). Occupational performance and strategies for managing daily life among the elderly with heart failure. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 21, 392-399.
- Northouse, P. G. (2015). Leadership: theory and practice. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Obrien, J. C. and McNeil, S. D. (2013) "Teaching Effectiveness: Preparing Occupational Therapy Students for Clinical Practice," *The Open Journal of Occupational Therapy*: Vol. 1: Iss. 3, Article 3.

Available at: <u>https://doi.org/10.15453/2168-6408.1045</u>.

- Occupational Therapy Code of Ethics (2015). *American Journal of Occupational Therapy* 2015; 69(Supplement_3): 6913410030p1-6913410030p8. doi: 10.5014/ajot.2015.696S03.
- Olenick, M., Allen, L. R., & Smego, R. A., Jr (2010). Interprofessional education: a concept analysis. *Advances in medical education and practice*, 1, 75–84. doi:10.2147/AMEP.S13207.
- Perez-Garcia, A.M., Olivan, S., Bover, R. (2013). Life satisfaction, depressive symptoms and perceived social support in heart failure patients. *Revista de Psicopatologia y Psicologia Clinica*, 18(2), 93-105.
- Piskur. (2013). Social participation: Redesign of education, research, and practice in occupational therapy. *Scandinavian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 20, 2-8.

- Ripat, J., Wener, P, Dobinson, K., & Yamamoto. (2014). Internalizing client-centeredness in occupational therapy students. *Journal of Research in Interprofessional Practice and Education*, 4 (2), 1-12.
- Robinson, M., Fisher, T.F., & Broussard, K. (2016). Health policy perspectives- Role of occupational therapy in case management and care coordination for clients with complex conditions. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 70, 702090010. http://dx.doi.org/10.5014/ajot.2016.702001.
- Shah, B., Forsythe, L., & Murray, C. (2018). Effectiveness of interprofessional care teams on reducing hospital readmissions in patients with heart failure: A systematic review. *Medsurg Nursing*, 27(3), 177-185.
- Salfi, J. (2017). Interprofessional education strategies. Innovative teaching strategies in nursing and related health professions (7th ed., pp. 297-308). Burlington, MA: Jones & Bartlett Learning.
- Schwartz, J.K. & Smith, R.O. (2017). The issue is- Integration of medication management into occupational therapy practice. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 71, 7104360010. https://doi.org/10.1514/ajot.2017.015032.
- Shea, C. (2015). High-fidelity simulation: A tool for occupational therapy education. *The Open Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 3,4, 1-10.
- Stern, B.Z. (2018). Critical reflections on self-management support in chronic disease: The value of occupational therapy in health promotion. *The Open Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 6,4, 1-7.
- Taylor, R.R. (2017). R.R. Taylor (Eds.), Research in occupational therapy: Methods of inquiry for enhancing practice (25-33). Philadelphia: F.A. Davis Company.

- Taylor, R.R. (2017). R.R. Taylor (Eds.), Research in occupational therapy: Methods of inquiry for enhancing practice (330-341). Philadelphia: F.A. Davis Company.
- Toole, L.O., Connolly, D., & Smith, S. (2013). Impact of occupation-based self-management programme on chronic disease management. *Australian Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 60, 30-38.

University Profile. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://methodist.edu/university-profile.

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, National Institutes of Health, National Cancer Institute. (2005). *Theory at a glance: A guide for health promotion practice* (NIH Publication No. 05-3896). Retrieved

from https://cancercontrol.cancer.gov/brp/research/theories_project/theory.pdf.

- Van Heest, K.N.L., Mogush, A.R., & Mathiowetz, V.G. (2017). Centennial topics- Effects of a one-to-one fatigue management course for people with chronic conditions and fatigue. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 71, 7104100020. https://doi.org/10.15014/ajot.2017.023440.
- Zamanzadeh, V., Valizadeh, L., Fuchsia Howard, A., & Jamshidi, F. (2013). A supportive educational intervention for heart failure patients in Iran: The effect on self-care behaviours. *Nursing Research and Practice*, 2013, 1-7.
Appendix A

INFORMATION AND CONSENT

The purpose of this study is to provide education for current and future healthcare practitioners of the importance of OT's role for individuals with HF and the importance of increasing social and community support for individuals with heart failure (HF). If you agree to participate in this study, you will be asked to complete a pre and post questionnaire, in addition to attend an in-service as depicted above in the purpose statement.

For this study, the researcher will be collecting both pre and post questionnaires for the data analysis process. Approximate time commitment is no more than 4 hours. No personally identifying information shall be incorporated into any publication or presentation in which information for data from this research is used. Each participant shall generate a six-digit code which shall be used and placed in the top right corner of all study documents. The six-digit code shall be comprised of the first two letters of your middle name (use XX if no middle name), the two-digit day of the month you were born, and the first two letters of your birth city.

Example: John Doe Smith –

DOB: 01/20/1990

City of Birth: Fayetteville, North Carolina

Example Six-Digit Code: DO20FA

Participants agree they have been given the opportunity to make all inquiries into and about the study and have received answers sufficient to such inquiries. Participants also agree that if any

additional questions should arise, they should contact Samantha Marie Barefoot, OTR/L by phone at (919) 939-0212 or via email at samantha_barefoot@mymail.eku.edu.

Participants further agree that completion of the surveys shall be treated as consent to take part in this study and acknowledges that he/she is fully informed of what this study involves and that no identifying information shall be collected.

Appendix B

Heart to Heart Educational In-service Pre-Survey for Spring of 2019 Participants

Demographic Information

1. Career/Credentials: What is your current professional title (OT, OTA, OTS, PT, PTA, PTS, etc.)?

a.

- 2. Number of years you have practicing as a professional OT/PT/etc.:
 - a. Student
 - b. 1 year or less
 - c. 2-5 years
 - d. 6-10 years
 - e. 10 or more years
- 3. If you answered Student to the question above, which of the following describes the year of education?
 - a. 1st year
 - b. 2nd year
 - c. 3rd year
 - d. Other: specify_____
- 4. Gender:
 - a. Male
 - b. Female
- 5. Highest level or education:
 - a. Associate degree
 - b. Bachelor's Degree
 - c. Master's Degree
 - d. Doctorate
 - e. Other: specify_____
- 6. Level of experience with HF patients: Which of the following describes the frequency with which you work with individuals diagnosed with HF?
 - a. Daily
 - b. Weekly

- c. Monthly
- d. Unsure

7. Do you mostly see individuals diagnosed with heart failure as a _____?

- a. Primary diagnosis
- b. Secondary diagnosis

Appendix C

Heart to Heart Educational In-service

Pre/Post-Survey for Spring of 2019 Participants

Public Knowledge (Multiple Choice Questions)

- 1. Heart Failure occurs when _____
 - a. Cardiac enzymes are elevated
 - b. The electrical signals throughout the heart weaken or diminish
 - c. There is functional and/or structural impairment of ventricular filling or ejection of blood occurs
 - d. The muscles of the heart die or weaken
- 2. Which of the following diseases has the highest cost of healthcare in the United States?
 - a. Cancer
 - b. Diabetes
 - c. Heart Failure
 - d. Stroke
- 3. Which of the following is the most common type of heart failure?
 - a. Diastolic heart failure
 - b. Systolic heart failure
 - c. Congestive heart failure
 - d. Myocardial infarction
- 4. Individuals with which of the following diseases are least likely to experience heart failure?
 - a. Diabetes
 - b. High blood pressure
 - c. Coronary artery disease
 - d. COPD
- 5. According to the American Heart Association, which of the following are effective stress management techniques for persons with heart failure?
 - a. Positive self-talk and emergency stress stoppers
 - b. Limit the amount of work and organize
 - c. Plan ahead and use appropriate techniques
 - d. Eat plenty of fruits and vegetables and stay hydrated

- 6. Heart Failure is diagnosed based on all of the following except
 - a. Ejection Fracture
 - b. Symptoms
 - c. Imaging
 - d. Inability to perform daily living tasks
 - 7. A factor which does not impact effective management of Heart failure
 - is_____?
 - a. Pharmacological means
 - b. Diet
 - c. Exercise
 - d. Management of caregiver burden
 - 8. The maximum suggested sodium intake for individuals with heart failure is _____ mg per day.
 - a. Less than 1,000
 - b. 1,000 to 2,000
 - c. 2,000 to 3,000
 - d. 3,000 to 4,000
 - 9. Gaining ____ pounds in a week is indicative of needing to change diet due to a heart failure exacerbation.
 - a. One
 - b. Two
 - c. Three
 - d. Four
 - 10. What is the recommended physical activity/exercise regimen for individuals with heart failure?
 - a. 40 min/day
 - b. 60 min/day
 - c. 90 min/day
 - d. 50 min/day
 - 11. All of the following are ways to increase social support for individuals with heart failure except _____?
 - a. Providing consistent and regular communication with the individual
 - b. Encouraging them to get involved in group activities and social networking
 - c. Assisting and encouraging the individual to meet personal goals and achievements
 - d. Providing education on importance of social support and allow for the individual to reach out for communication
 - 12. A factor that does not influence maintaining independence with activities of daily living (ADLs) and instrumental activities of daily living (IADLs) is _____?

- a. Incorporation of energy conservation and work simplification techniques
- b. Asking for assistance from caregiver to perform ADLs/IADLs
- c. Use adaptive equipment as needed to perform ADLs/IADLs
- d. Modify task and/or environment to promote independence with ADLs/IADLs
- 13. Occupational therapists have the ability to improve occupational performance for individuals with heart failure by _____?
 - a. Assisting individuals to become aware of one's body and their limitations while focusing on meaningful activities
 - b. Encouraging individuals to return to their previous routine with modifications to medication regimen
 - c. Provide education on various energy conservation techniques to be used with ADL's and IADL's
 - d. Assist in appropriate diet modification decisions to improve nutritional health
- 14. Through community intervention, OTs have the ability to increase ______ for individuals with heart failure?
 - a. Disease progression
 - b. Self-management
 - c. Control of exacerbations
 - d. Treatment options
- 15. Increased social and emotional supports for individuals with heart failure have the ability to
 - a. Increase mortality and morbidity
 - b. Decrease coping mechanisms for management of the disease process
 - c. Alleviate depression and provide proactive stance towards disease management
 - d. Provide education on when to apply for disability
- 16. Individuals with heart failure, who have a stable support system, are more likely to do all of the following except _____?
 - a. Resume normal activities
 - b. Be more accepting of their disease
 - c. Apply education and disease management techniques
 - d. Become dependent on caregiver to complete daily tasks
- 17. Interprofessional education allows for ______ when providing care to individuals with heart failure.
 - a. Improved patient education for disease management
 - b. Promoting knowledge of roles and responsibilities related to establishing common goals
 - c. Decreased patient satisfaction
 - d. Decreased carryover during intervention

- 18. When establishing a community support group for individuals with heart failure, occupational therapy's role is best described as _____?
 - a. Providing education and tools for individuals to successful manage their disease through constructive socialization
 - b. Providing medical treatment to affective manage their disease process
 - c. Establishing a plan of care for medication regimen adherence
 - d. Providing social support
- 19. Multidisciplinary team management of individuals with heart failure can do all of the following except _____?
 - a. Improve communication for person-centered care
 - b. Provide a bridge of care between primary and secondary care
 - c. Provide a bridge of care between primary and tertiary care
 - d. Minimize worries of persons receiving care for their disease
- 20. When providing care to individuals with heart failure, a goal for health care professionals, based on interprofessional education, is _____?
 - a. To evaluate the effectiveness of treatment regiments
 - b. To provide education on caregiver burden and the disease
 - c. To provide resources for coping mechanisms for chronic diseases
 - d. To evaluate the influence the disease has on their lives and their ability to cope with the disease

Appendix D

Heart to Heart Educational In-service

Post-Survey for Spring of 2019 Participants

Session Information and Satisfaction

1. On a scale of 1-4, how helpful did you find the handout given to you today?

(1= Not Helpful, 2=Minimally Helpful, 3=Moderately Helpful,4=Very Helpful)

1 2 3 4

2. On a scale of 1-4, how helpful did you find the information presented to you today?

1 2 3 4

3. On a scale of 1-4, how helpful was the education provided for increasing your knowledge on OT's role in practice for individuals with heart failure?

1 2 3 4

4. On a scale of 1-4, how helpful was the education provided for increasing your knowledge on OT's role in leading community support groups?

1 2	3	4
-----	---	---

- 5. On a scale of 1-4, how would you rate the presenter's knowledge of the topic? 1 2 3 4
- 6. On a scale of 1-4, how helpful did you feel the information presented to you today was in increasing your ability to provide care for individuals with heart failure?

 2
 3
 4
- 7. On a scale of 1-4, how pertinent was the knowledge related to clinical practice? 1 2 3 4
- 8. On a scale of 1-4, based on the education provided how likely are you to incorporate information into your daily practice?

1 2 3 4